
From the Pastor 

The Rev. Dr. Keith C. Alderman 

 

Not Your Parents’ Offering Plate 

 

 A few years ago, in an attempt to spur 

sales, General Motors came up with an 

advertizing slogan to appeal to a younger 

public – that Buick automobiles (which had 

been around since 1903) had a lot to offer 

people, even though they had been around for 

a century.  The slogan was, “This is not your 

Father’s Buick.”  We can take that image 

farther.  “This is not your parents’  church.”  

When it comes to 

money, it can be said, 

“This is not your 

parents’  offering 

plate.”  

 The church has 

been around for a 

long time, too.  

Christianity was born 

about two thousand 

years ago, and Pilgrim 

Congregational 

Church has been here 

in Leominster since 1743. 

 This church has been a generous part of 

Leominster for almost 270 years.  We have 

survived good times and bad – revolution, civil 

war, and two world wars.  Now, at the 

beginning of a new century, we face perhaps 

our most serious challenge.  The culture has 

changed, and many people do not look to God 

or any church as a help to answer to the 

problems of life.  As a  response, those of us in 

the church have to work longer and harder and 

smarter to get and keep the members that we 

do have. 

 Thirty, fifty, seventy five, one hundred 

years ago, this was not the case.  

This church, and all churches 

throughout this nation were full to 

capacity.  The seats were full, and 

souls were fed. 

 Beginning in the late 

nineteen sixties, things changed.  

The baby boomer generation and 

those that followed by and large did 

not attend church – any church – 

for spiritual nurture.  Since that 

time, churches in North America 

have begun to struggle to survive. 

 

 What does this mean for us?  It means 

that we have to work really hard just to 

survive.  We really need your time, talent, and 

money to survive.  I’ve included a cartoon 

which explains the mindset of a lot of people. 



  We can’t simply wish for things to get 

better and have it happen.  Simply put, we 

have to work for it. 

 Here is what the bible has to say about 

life, money, and God: 

The one who sows sparingly will also reap 

sparingly, and the one who sows bountifully 

will also reap bountifully .... You will be 

enriched in every way for your great generosity, 

which will produce thanksgiving to God through 

us (2 Cor. 9:6-12).  

  

 The question which arises is: “are 

monetary gifts rewarded by God?”  Our 

fundamentalist brothers and sisters, whose 

churches are booming, seem to think so.  The 

line of reasoning is this: if you take of the 

resources of God and if you are faithful to God 

on a simple level, you will see the evidence of 

God all around you in ways which will make 

you richer.   

 If you are not faithful to return a fair 

portion back to God for the blessings you have 

received, then sooner or later more than your 

share of problems will show up in your life.  

The trust, the help, the money you kept from 

God will be kept from you, one way or another.   

 It comes down to an issue of trust.  If 

God can trust you in big things, God can trust 

you in small things, too.  If God finds that God 

cannot trust you even in small things, then not 

much will be given to you. 

 In my life, the more generous I am, the 

more seems to be given to me.  Can I explain 

why?  Not apart from the Bible.  My wife and I 

are very close to the tithing mark of giving  10 

% of our income to the church or other 

charities. 

 What we are asking you to do is to keep 

your pledge the same or to consider increasing 

it.  As a church, we have expenses just as every 

family has expenses.  Our expenses have not 

gone down, or stayed level, but have gone up 

each and every year.  If you can give a bit more 

this year, it will help to keep us in this place 

now and for years to come.  If you wait for 

others to do it, we will soon vanish from the 

scene. 

 Many people tell me that they are on a 

fixed income and cannot give more.  The 

church is on a fixed income, too.  Our income 

comes from what our members give to us.

 We have no other source of income.  

You are it. 

 For those who have helped us in the 

past, I thank you.  For those who are helping us 

now, I thank you.  For those who are yet to 

help us, I invite you to  

 join and get involved.  What you get back is a 

matter of what you invest.  As it says in the old 

proverb, “Nothing ventured, nothing gained.” 

 

 We only have one chance at this life, 

and I want to be on the right side of things.  I 

want to be on God’s side.  I am sure you want 

to be on God’s side, too. 

 

   Blessings, 

   Rev. Keith 
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I am very impressed and glad to be a member of our church.  We just completed our first 

council meeting after the summer recess and it is amazing to see all of the different parts of 

our organization that are doing God’s work in our community.   

Our homecoming weekend was a very good success and it is great to see God’s Spirit within 

our people and our church.  I know that we have a lot to do this coming church year.  We are 

starting to fill our calendars with activities over the coming months.  We are starting to plan 

for events for Christmas and Easter.     

  

Our new web site has been up for several months. Please visit it 

and pass along your feedback.  We’d like to do a phase two of our 

web site early next year.  Your feedback is extremely valuable and 

will ensure it is successful.   

 

Please keep up your pledges.  This keeps our church running.  Before we know it, we’ll be 

asked to pledge for the 2012 year.  Please pray about it when you decide what you can give.   

We all have to do our part to continue to make our church grow.  I’d like to ask everyone to 

continue to be involved in our church so that it can be shared with our community.  I am 

looking forward to working with everyone this coming year. 

 

Faithfully yours, 

Charlie Milhans 

Church Moderator

 

  



 
             

 

 

A word from the director  

  I hope that your family is hitting its stride and finding a workable routine that 

includes Pilgrim Congregational Church every Sunday.  All of the classes are off to 

a great start.  The first week of October the younger children will finish our 

Creation rotation and will cover other major stories in Genesis for the remainder 

of the month.  Please visit pilgrimchurch-ucc.sparksundayschool.org to see what 

lesson is scheduled each week and look for the Family Page that will come home 

with each child that gives helpful suggestions on living the lesson that the children 

are working on.   

  Bless you for finding the time to participate in our faith family. 

Please Register 

  Please take a few minutes to register yourself and 

your children at pilgrimchurch -

ucc.sparksundayschool.org.  If you have difficulty 

with the website please turn in a paper copy of 

your registration to the CE office.  It is important 

that we update our files every year especially for 

allergies and any changes in contact information. 

Confirmation Class 

The confirmation class is once again selling ñGodôs 

Creationò calendars.  The calendars are $10 with 

profits going to defraying the cost of the 

confirmation retreat in March.  I think they have 

really outdone themselves with the 

pictures this year, they are 

spectacular.   

 

The confirmation class will be participating in a 

community service project at Sholan farm during 

Oct. Sholan farm has generously contributed apples 

for the pie baking that occurs every Nov. by the 

confirmation class for Thanksgiving. 

Planning ahead...We are going to have a 
HALLOWEEN PARTY after church service on 
Oct. 30 while the adults  are participating in the 
Stewardship Dinner in Fellowship Hall. 

What is your talent?                                                             
Volunteers are needed to assist with classes, 
workshops and events throughout the year.  Please 
prayerfully co nsider how you can best share your 
blessings with the children and fill out a volunteer 
form and return it to the CE office.  

 

 

CHRISTIAN EDUCATION NEWS 

October 1, 2011, Volume 2 

Contact Natalie Stassen at Natalie.stassen@verizon.net at anytime with questions or concerns 

about the Christian education program at Pilgrim Congregational Church where we believe the 

church teaches through all that it does. 

mailto:Natalie.stassen@verizon.net


 

   

 

 

BIRTHDAYS 

10/1    Sarah Douglas 

10/2    Sally Brown 

10/4    Robin Gallagher 

10/5    Jill Clifford 

10/9    Eva Kelly 

 Janel Milner 

10/10 William Cousins, Sr. 

10/11 Alyssa Burgwinkel 

10/12 Lisa Schaffter 

 Christine Sontag 

10/13 Murray Smith 

10/15 Sue Jeffers 

10/20 Ron Irvine 

10/26 Phyllis Foster 

 Janice Yoder 

10/27 Tim Smith 

10/30 Benjamin Ortega 

 

THANK YOUs          

We want to thank Rev Keith, 

the Deacons and the 

members of Pilgrim Church 

for being there for us during 

our time of need following the loss of our 

Granddaughter Ariana. The flowers, plants, cards 

and sincere offerings of condolence were of great 

comfort for us during this difficult time. Pilgrim 

church is truly our "home away from home" and 

we are thankful for having such a loving church 

family. 

 Dave and Bobbie Toohey 

_____________________________________ 

I'd like to take a moment to thank the Pilgrim 

Church Family for all the cards, calls, food, 

plant, prayers, and also for just being there ! 

Penny Faul 

 

DEACONS OF THE WEEK ï OCTOBER 

Oct. 2    Bonnie Hathaway 

Communion Servers: Sandra DeRienzo and Charlie 

Milhans 

Oct. 9   Rod Schaffter 

Oct. 16  Shaqim Walker 

Oct. 23  Mary Mullahy 

Oct. 30  Mike Palis 

 

WORLD COMMUNION SUNDAY  

Sunday, October 2nd 



FOOD PANTRY NEEDS - OCTOBER 

 

Tuna and soup shelves are nearly empty; please 

help us replenish them during October.  Thanks!! 

***  

 

 

SOPRANOS NEEDED FOR THE SENIOR 

CHOIR  

 

We are in need of sopranos for our senior choir.  If 

you love to sing and would like to join us, we would 

love to have you.  Very often, sopranos sing the 

melody of our anthems  so if you don't read music, I 

am sure that you will catch on very quickly.   Of 

course, we would love new members in any section. 

  Please email me at drjsamps@yahoo.com if you 

would like to have any more specifics.      Musically 

yours, Lucille 

 

 

CHOIR MOTHERS OR FATHERS  NEEDED 

FOR THE JUNIOR CHOIR  

 

Since we have so many wonderful children this 

year, I would like to have choir mothers or choir 

fathers who could help me with the robes and also 

 help with the children on Sunday mornings when 

they  sing.   My daughter, Elizabeth, is already a 

choir mother  and my husband, Jack, is a choir 

father so you would be working with them. We 

have a fabulous group and I know you would enjoy 

it..   Please let me know if you would be able to 

help.  Musically yours, Lucille 

 

November 8th, Election Night Dinner  

Has been cancelled for this year due to low activity 

on the ballot.But we WILL do it next year. 

 

Progressive Dinner 

Was held on September 10th. Was a great success. 

We had 24 participants.The evening ended at the 

home of Mary & Brian Mullahy. We hope you can 

join us next year.  Growth Committee 

 

Rummage Sale 

Was held on September 24th, We profited $300.10 

and were able to have the families of MIHN come 

as our guests to chose items for their families. 

Growth Committee would like to thank all those 

who either donated, helped with the sorting or 

sold the clothing.   Many hands make light work.  

Save your clothes for next year’s sale. 

 

CONGRATULATIONS!    

Our congratulations to 

Sara and Josh 

Bowdridge on the birth 

of a new son, Donovan 

Douglas on September 

7th.  Donovan joins big 

brothers Harrison and Zachary. 

 

 

 

 



Christmas Craft Sunday 

Sunday in December 11th 

 

Will be held after service in Fellowship Hall 

 

We request that every church member donate at least one new item 

pertaining to either Christmas decorations or Christmas gifts 

Suggested items: 

 

Christmas decorations such at ornaments, door, wall, etc. 

Christmas aprons, towels  - knitted or crochet items (gloves, hats etc.) 

Christmas cookies @ $3.00 per lb. 

 

Guide Lines: 

1. Items not sold will be returned to the donor. 
 

2. Items can be brought into the church on Dec 4th or 11th. 
 

3. Each item will have a tag on the bottom with your initials and 
your lowest suggested price for this item. 

 

4. Unsold items can be picked up at 11:30 am 
 

Cash donation will be accepted. This is to benefit the budget. 

 

Please Sign-up, so we will know who is planning on bringing items. 

 

Questions, please call Penny Faul 978.534.3683, Debbie Millett 978.534.0322 or Karen McNall 

978.537.6351 

  



 

Major Retailers Want To Give Our Church Money! 

 

We’re pleased to share some exciting news about an ongoing fundraising 

program for our church.  It’s called “scrip”, and it’s the fundraising 

program that works while you shop. 

 

The Pilgrim Church scrip program has proven to be a simple and effective 

fundraising program to help our church with needed funds.  With only 7 or 8 

families ordering each month we earn about $150 per month for the church.  

Imagine if everyone placed an order !!!! 

 

What Is Scrip?  

Scrip is a term that means ñsubstitute moneyò.  When you purchase scrip, youôre purchasing negotiable gift certificates and 

prepaid cards that are used just like cash. You can use scrip to purchase everyday expenses like food, clothing, and other 

essentials, and with every purchase, you earn revenue for our organization. 

 

How scrip generates revenue for you 

The Great Lakes Scrip Center acts on behalf of churches, schools and other non-profit organizations to purchase large 

amounts of scrip from grocery stores, department stores, and other retailers. Because the scrip is purchased with cash up 

front, the participating retailers offer a substantial discount. Our organization buys the scrip from Great Lakes Scrip Center 

at a discount, and re-sells the certificates to families like yours for full face value.  The discount - from two to fifteen percent 

or more ï  is our organizationôs revenue. 



 

Scrip is "shopping cart fundraisingò 

Scrip is a popular fundraiser because families donôt have to sell anything. Organization members produce revenue by 

making regular household purchases they would make anyway. Groceries, clothing, toys, gifts, even gasoline can be 

purchased with scrip.  

 

Find Out More  
Stop by the opportunity table in Fellowship Hall  for the latest participating retailer list. Then put your shopping dollars 

to work for our organization!  Orders will be placed the second Sunday of each month  so next order is October 9th, 

then November 13th.   Give your order form to Mary or place them in ǘƘŜ ǾƛŎŜ ƳƻŘŜǊŀǘƻǊΩǎ ƳŀƛƭōƻȄ ƛƴ ǘƘŜ ŎƘǳǊŎƘ 

office. 

 

Mary Mullahy  

(978) 537 -4193 bmullahy@aol.com   

 

iGive.com 

And to help Pilgrim Church even moreéwhen you do your shopping online, sign up at 

iGive.com.  This is free.  Each store gives a certain percentage to online shoppers.  Even if 

you just browse, we receive one cent for each site you go to ï each time!  Check out 

www.iGive.com/PilgrimCongregational-UCC 

 

See Penny Alderman with any questions you may have about this. 

 

 

 

 

 

  

mailto:bmullahy@aol.com
http://www.igive.com/PilgrimCongregational-UCC


SUNDAY FLOWER DONATIONS 

Consider donating flowers in remembrance or honor of a loved one, while adding 

beauty to our Sunday Services.  Flower donation forms can be found in Fellowship 

Hall on the flower bulletin board located on the left wall as you enter the hall.  After the 

service, you can take the flowers home and enjoy them yourself, give them to a friend, 

or the Worship Committee will be happy to deliver them to a shut-in for you.  Please fill 

out the form (include payment) and put it on Pennyôs desk in the office, give it to 

someone on the Worship Committee, or mail it to the Church Office.  Specific 

directions are found on the form.  Please note that the base price is $25.00; however, you may purchase flowers at any 

amount you select, in $5.00 increments.  A form is included in this newsletter for your convenience.   

Thank you.   

Kathy Carruth, Worship Committee member 

For more information, call Kathy at 978-537-1414. 

 

SYMPATHY 

Our sympathy to Mary Samia and the Samia/Fusco Families on the recent 

death of Maryôs husband, Robert.  Robert was a longtime Pilgrim Church member 

and will be remembered for his quiet ways.  Robertôs funeral was held at PCC on 

September 27th.  Rev. Keith officiated at the funeral. 

 

CROP WALK 

The Missions Committee would like to announce our 3rd Annual Crop Hunger Walk which 

will be held at Pilgrim Congregational Church on Sunday, Oct. 23rd at 1:00 p.m.  It is a 

three mile walk starting at the church and ending at the church. 

If you would like to sponsor Deb Maillet, Mary Mullahy or Jackie Lozier from the Missions 

Committee, we will be in Fellowship Hall to take donations.  If anyone else would like to 

walk, we also have forms you can take and fill out.   

Crop Hunger Walk tries to end hunger one step at a time.  So, letôs do our part either by walking or sponsoring someone to 

help stop hunger one day at a time. 

Thank you.     Missions Committee 

 

 

 

 

 



WANTED:  NEW TABLES AND CHAIRS FOR FELLOWSHIP HALL  

 

 The current chairs and tables in Fellowship Hall are in need of 

updating and replacing.  Several Chairs have gone missing over the 

years and we have a shortage for large events.   The tables have taken 

their share of bumps and bruises and are falling apart in places and 

heavy to move and store.  

 

Help us update these items with lightweight, clean, easy to store 

plastic chairs and tables.  

 

Consider donating a table or chair in honor or memory of a loved one.  

Complete the form below and return it to the church office with your check for your 

order.  Our goal is to have new tables and chairs before the end of the year so donôt 

hesitate to place your order today.  

 

________________ _______________________________ ______________________________________________________ _____  

 

Name:____________ _________________________ _________  

 

I would like to donate the cost of  ____________(qty) chairs at $37 each.  

 

I would like to donate the cost of ____________(qty) table at $80 each.  

 

Please make my donation in memory of/ honor Of _____________________________  

 

Return with check payable to Pilgrim Congregational Church by Dec 18, 2011  

Any questions, see Mary Mullahy  
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Do You Know.......Bonnie Clifton? 

  

  
 
I've asked you to put yourselves out there, so I 

thought it was it was time I put myself out there for you to 
know.   I was born in Philadelphia moved the Churchville, 
Bucks County, Pa. when I was 8.  Married right out of high 
school and lived in West Chester, Pa. where my first son, 
Dan, was born.  We then moved to Ringoes, N.J. when 

Danny, was 2.  I had my second son in N.J.  I moved to 
Lunenburg when my former husband took a job with 
Digital. 

  

I was basically a stay at home mom, but always worked part-time to help support the 
family.  My careers included secretary, waitress, Mary Kay consultant, professional 
volunteer, interior consultant, kitchen design, pet sitter, and sales specialists.  My 
hobbies include woodworking, macrame, pottery, karate for self defense, yoga, 
walking, painting, furniture refinishing, aerobics (which I did teach), canoeing, cross 
country skiing as well as downhill.  I'm currently taking Tai Chi and art classes.  I'll try 
anything creative and have experimented with jewelry making, embroidery, and loved 
to make Halloween costumes (which we won some prizes for in N.J.). I met Deb 
Walker through Mary Kay, and she invited me to visit the church.  When I was growing 
up, one of the churches that I really enjoyed was a Dutch Reformed Church and 
Pilgrim reminded me allot of that church.  As you can see I get involved because I like 
to, so I've served on worship, missions, Deacons, Pastoral relations, and as 
Moderator.  I also volunteer with MIHN.  I love our church.  I also served on the 
Pastoral Search for Rev. Dr. Keith and am proud of that. 
  

I always ask what is one thing that would surprise people....here it is...when I taught 
aerobics, we were invited to dance half-time entertainment for the Giants and Jets on 
Monday night football. It was a fun experience, the only problem was we were never 
shown because that is the night the football players went on strike, so we could see 
Howard Cossell, Don Meredith and Frank Gifford being interviewed about the strike, 
but my friends and relatives could hear the music, but they never got to see us dance 
or to see me. 
  

  

 

  
  



Stewardship Moment for October Newsletter 

 

 October is a time for all of us to reflect and recommit to stewardship goals as we look toward our 

annual pledge commitment Sunday on Nov. 6th.  This year we will be changing things up a bit and will have a 

‘dish-to-pass’ stewardship brunch after church on October 30th for fellowship and discussion of stewardship 

and the blessings of active church participation. 

 In reading some back-issues of ‘A Stewardship Minute’ I was struck by a particular section that I’d like 

to share with you from a letter to the editor.  The passage follows: 

 …we Christians love because God first loved us.  Our stewardship should be in response to God’s 

unstinting love and grace poured out on us, in us and for us.  As St. Paul put in his letter to the church at 

Rome: “God’s love has been poured into our hearts through the Holy Spirit that has been given to us.” 

(Romans 5:5) St Paul went on to say: “God proves his love for us in that while we still were sinners Christ died 

for us.” (Romans 5:8) The cross should always remind us of that… 

 You may ask, what does God’s love for us have to do with stewardship?  Well, 

I’d say everything! 

 Our lives literally come from God.  Our bodies, mind, talents, time on earth and our abilities to serve, 

work and share.  All of these are a result of God’s love and our response to that love.  The bottom line 

regarding our individual stewardship is how willing we are to use our lives to lovingly serve God in ways the 

Holy Spirit leads us (and to listen to that little voice instead of always doing what we think we want). 

 

   Christ Blessing to you all this October, 

    Lisa Schaffter, Chair of Stewardship Committee 

 

 

 
  



WANTED:  Beginning Handbell Ringers 

If you are an adult or a child in at least the fourth grade and you want to try the 

excitement and fun of handbell ringing but aren’t sure you want a full time 

commitment then this is an opportunity for you!  We are offering two beginning 

handbell modules. Each module consists of four rehearsal dates, plus a rehearsal 

before church on the morning of the performance. Choose either one, or even 

both!  There are no other prerequisites beyond a willingness to learn and an 

ability to count to 4 (repeatedly)! 

  

Module 1:  The first module will begin rehearsing Monday October 10thth from 6:45pm to 7:30pm.  The other 

three rehearsal dates are 10/17, 10/24, and 11/7 (all Mondays from 6:45-7:30pm, but no rehearsal on 10/31).  

Performance will be Sunday November 13th with rehearsal before church from 8:30-9:00am.   

  

Module 2:  The second module will begin rehearsing Monday November 14th.  The other three rehearsal dates 

are 11/21, 11/28, and 12/5 (all Mondays from 6:45-7:30 pm).  Performance will be Sunday December 11th with 

rehearsal before church from 8:30-9:00am. 

  

Because of the limited number of rehearsal weeks, more than one or two absences from the four weeks of 

rehearsal may result in reassigning of bells to one of our experienced Rainbow Ringer members.   If you are 

interested, please sign up on the opportunity table and if there are any questions contact Karen Thorne (e-

mail: gkthorne@verizon.net or by phone at 978-534-0277)  

 *** 

 

GREETERS ï OCTOBER   [Type a quote from the document or the summary of an interesting 

point. You can position the text box anywhere in the document. Use the Text Box Tools tab to change the formatting of 

the pull quote text box.] 

 

Oct. 2      Kathy Carruth 

Oct. 9  Cherie Rivera   

Oct. 16 Bonnie Clifton 

Oct. 23 Dave & Sheila Joly 

Oct. 30 Connie Musgrove 

  

mailto:gkthorne@verizon.net


PROMOTE YOUR BUSINESS IN THE MESSENGER 

 

Pilgrim Congregational Church invites 

members and friends to advertise your 

business in our monthly newsletter.  The 

cost is $25.00 per calendar quarter.  

Simply submit a business card or 

equivalent-size notice to the church 

office, along with payment, for however 

many quarters youôd like the ad to run.  

This is a wonderful opportunity to 

promote your business while 

contributing financially to our church.     

 

 

 

 

 

 

  

 

 

 

 

 

 

ñDo you feel trapped in an unrewarding career?   

Are you struggling to find your calling?ò 

 

GREAT HEIGHTS Coaching  

Kim Meninger, MBA, CC, Certified Career Transitions Coach  508 -

740 - 9158  

kim@greatheightscoaching.com  

www.greatheightscoaching.com  

 

Because everyone deserves a satisfying career  

 

www.greatheightscoaching.com  

 

 

 

  

 

PIPER ELECTRICAL CO. 

                      Est. 1929 

COMPLETE INDUSTRIAL SERVICE 

186 Main St., P.O. Box 1246             Tel: (978)537-3520 

Leominster, MA 01453            Fax: (978) 840-1112 

                                          Toll Free: 1-800-498-3520 

 

MA Lic. #A16512  NH Lic. #4330  ME Lic. #MS60018000 

mailto:kim@greatheightscoaching.com
http://www.greatheightscoaching.com/


 

Women’s Book Bash 

October 16, 2011 

 

Jodi Picoult, one of our favorite authors, continues to address morale, social and political issues not always 

discussed in as much detail by others. The October selection contains many emotional and sensitive issues 

generated by the central theme of gay rights.   . The emotions and questions generated by the book will no 

doubt make for an interesting discussion. You won’t want to miss it. 

We will meet at the home of Penny Alderman, 81 Ashburnham State Road, Westminster, MA from 6:30 to 

8:30 p.m.   Penny’s phone number is 978-874-2070. Come join us on Sunday, October 16, 2011 to share your 

thoughts and feelings with other women of the church. Call Beth Lyle at 978-537-6964 if you have any 

questions or need a ride. For discussion questions, check the new PCC website. 

Sing You Home   

By Jodi Picoult 

October 16, 2011 

  

In her powerful new book, Sing You Home , Jodi Picoult tackles the controversial topic of 

gay rights. When music therapist Zoe Baxterôs latest pregnancy ends in a stillbirth, her 

husband Max, decides he canôt handle any more heartbreak and divorces her. As she 

picks up the pieces of her life, Zoe is surprised to find herself falling for a school 

counselor who happens to be a woman. While Zoe is finding happiness with Vanessa, 

Max falls off the wagon and is helped by a pastor from his brotherôs evangelical church. 

Vanessa and Zoe wed in Massachusetts, and Vanessa offers to carry one of the fertilized 

embryos Zoe and Max stored. Excited by the prospect of being a mother, Zoe goes  to 

Max to get him to release the embryos to her and is shocked when he sues her for 

custody of them instead, backed by his church and media -seeking counsel. Told from 

the perspectives of all three major characters, Picoultôs gripping novel explores all sides 

of the hot -button issue. Picoult treats all sides of this complex morality tale with honesty 

and dignity, which is what readers have come to expect from her. While a few readers 

may find some issues to be uncomfortable, Sing You Home  will no doubt generate a 

lively discussion.  

 Read Ahead: 

  
Nov 13: Immortal Life of Henrietta Lacks by Rebecca Skloot 

Dec 4: Heaven is for Real by Todd Burpo 

Jan 29: Cutting for Stone by Abraham Verghese 

  



 

Always 

reforming  

 The Latin phrase 

Ecclesia semper 

reformanda est means 

ñThe church is always 

reformingò; implied is ñAnd thatôs good!ò  

 Ongoing change and growth are important 

for individuals, too, but for many of us, change is 

hard. Use this prayer poem to embrace positive 

change, safe in the arms of our unchanging God. 

 

 Cradle to grave ð 

 How shall my life flow? 

 Always the same, 

 Never daring to grow? Since 

 GOD is the same, always faithful and near, 

 Iôm free to move forward in spite of my fear. 

So ... 

 Naming the Lord as my Power through 

strife, I 

 Go forth braving newness ð in faith and in 

life!  

ðHeidi Mann 

 

***  

 

When troubles come  

 

 Have you noticed that things often seem to 

fall apart all at once? It could be a string of financial 

setbacks. First the refrigerator goes out, then the car 

wonôt start and next the roof starts leaking. Or 

maybe our relationships break down or our career 

unravels. 

 What can we do when hardships threaten to 

overwhelm us? Peanuts character Charlie Brown 

said, ñI only dread one day at a time.ò But we can 

do better than that.  

 We can take a deep breath, cling to Godôs 

hand and keep walking, knowing that our heavenly 

Father is always with us. 

 

***  

The wonder of worship  

 

  How sweet the hour of praise and 

prayer, 

  When our devotions blend, 

  And on the wings of faith divine 

  Our songs of joy ascend! 

ðFanny Crosby 

 

***  

 

Special dates  

 

Å World Communion Sunday, October 2, 2011 

Å Columbus Day Observance, October 10, 2011 

Å Reformation Sunday, October 30, 2011 

Å Reformation Day, October 31, 2011 

 

***  

 ñFaith, like light, should always be simple and 

unbending; while love, like warmth, should beam 

forth on every side and bend to every necessity of 

our brethren.ò 

ðMartin Luther 

 

Å ñNo man ever got very high by pulling other 

people down.... Donôt knock your friends. Donôt 

knock your enemies. Donôt knock yourself.ò 

ðAlfred, Lord Tennyson 

 

Å ñGod is in the business of taking old pieces of our 

lives, refinishing them and, at just the right time, 

surprising us with newfound beauty.ò 

ðSusan Duke 

 

***  

+ Christian Symbols +  

 This multi-stringed 

musical instrument is associated 

with David, who played to soothe 

King Saul, and later wrote many 

psalms. The harp also represents 

praise music in general, as well 

as all the instruments people use 

to glorify God (see Psalm 71:22). 

The idea that angels play harps comes from 

Revelation 14:2 (ñAnd I heard a voice from heaven 

like the sound of ... harpists playing on their 

harpsò). 

 

 

 

 



Beyond Luther  

 Many reformers had lasting effects on the 

Christian church. You may want to read more about 

them to learn about their lives and legacies. 

 

 Å John Huss (1369-1415) was a Catholic 

priest from the Czech Republic. He opposed 

indulgences and emphasized right living over 

sacraments. Huss was burned at the stake. 

 Å Swiss priest Ulrich Zwingli (1484-1531) 

was a father of the Reformed tradition. He taught 

that people should believe and practice only whatôs 

in the Bible. 

 Å Thomas Cranmer (1489-1556), a 

contemporary of Luther, played a large role in the 

English Reformation, leading to the formation of 

the Anglican/Episcopal tradition. He was burned at 

the stake. 

 Å Menno Simons (1496-1561), founder of 

the Mennonite Church, taught believersô baptism, 

nonresistance and symbolic Eucharist. 

 Å John Calvin (1509-1564) introduced new 

forms of liturgy and church government, led the 

church in Geneva and taught the doctrine of 

predestination. His work influenced the Reformed 

and Presbyterian traditions. 

 Å George Fox (1624-1691) founded the 

Society of Friends (Quakers), emphasized the Inner 

Light of Christ and took frequent missionary 

journeys. 

 Å John Wesley (1703-1791), the founder of 

Methodism, taught the Arminian doctrine of free 

will and emphasized sanctification. 

 

***  

 

Time to step down  

 

 Americans enjoy an abundance of freedoms. 

From what career weôll pursue to what weôll eat for 

lunch, weôre constantly making decisions about 

what we want out of life. So itôs hard to find peace 

when our plans go awry and our circumstances 

seem out of control.  

 A wise person suggested, ñFor peace of 

mind, resign as general manager of the universe.ò 

What if we stepped down and let God be God? He 

created the universe, after all. Shouldnôt we trust 

him to run it?  

 

***  

 

Eyes on God  

 

 The move to our new home was very 

stressful on our puppy. As we sold our furniture and 

boxed up our belongings, he became increasingly 

anxious. When the big day came and the truck was 

packed, we took one last walk through the empty 

house. Unable to comprehend what was happening, 

our anxious dog stayed right at our feet. He could 

make no sense of his circumstances but trusted us to 

take care of him. During that traumatic time, he 

never let us out of his sight.  

 That reminds me of King Jehoshaphatôs 

prayer when a mighty enemy advanced against him 

and the situation was desperate. Jehoshaphat 

prayed, ñWe do not know what to do, but our eyes 

are on youò (2 Chronicles 20:12, NRSV). God came 

through for his people that day, and heôll come 

through for us, too, when all seems lost. Just stick 

close and keep your eyes on him. 

ðKari Myers 

 

***  

Living by Son -Light  

 

 Some of our days seem very dark. Sickness, 

the death of a loved one, the loss of a job or another 

struggle overshadows life. In our despair, it can be 

difficult to sense Godôs presence. If God were here, 

we reason, surely heôd be shining his light on our 

dark circumstances. 

 When life is bright and joyous, itôs easy to 

sense God; the sun becomes a natural metaphor for 

Godôs Son, Jesus, the Light of the world. But even 

on cloudy days, the sun still shines, its presence not 

bound by our limited vision. And in the darkest 

night, the sun remains; the warmth it gave before 

dusk lingers, enough to preserve us into the 

dawning of a new day. Sometimes we even catch its 

reflection in the moon.  

 ñWeeping may linger for the night, but joy 

comes with the morningò (Psalm 30:5b, NRSV). 

Trust in God; even in lifeôs dark times, the Son still 

shines! 

 

***  

 

 

 

 



A guide for givi ng  

 

 ñI do not believe one can settle how much 

we ought to give. I am afraid the only safe rule is to 

give more than we can spare. In other words, if our 

expenditure on comforts, luxuries, amusements, etc. 

is up to the standard common among those with the 

same income as our own, we are probably giving 

away too little.  

 ñIf our charities do not at all pinch or 

hamper us, I should say they are too small. There 

ought to be things we should like to do and cannot 

do because our charitable expenditures exclude 

them.ò  

ðC.S. Lewis 

 

***  

 

The benefits of journaling  

 

 Regular writing is a rewarding way to 

improve your spiritual life. Journaling allows you 

to:  

 

 Å express thoughts and emotions in a 

safe way, 

 Å analyze problems and find patterns, 

 Å face fears by writing them down, 

 Å record and remember Godôs work in 

your life,  

 Å record prayers and answers, 

 Å remember life lessons that God is 

teaching you 

 Å and stay focused on your priorities. 

 

 You can reap the many benefits of 

journaling without much preparation. To begin, all 

you need is a pen, paper and some regular quiet 

time.  

 

 

òI Believeó 

 

  I believe in sunshine;  

  but I cannot clasp its ray. 

  I cannot capture ocean tides;  

  just watch them day by day. 

  I believe in thinking;  

  yet no brick can think a thought. 

  I believe in loving;  

  though love canôt be boxed or 

bought. 

  I believe in gifts from God ...  

  diverse, yet clear ... and thus: 

  I believe Godôs Love enfolds,  

  sustains, and blesses us! 

ðPeggy Ferrell, Poems and Prayers 

 

***  

 

Bible Qui z     Many new parents choose ñBible 

namesò for 

their babies. Of 

the following 

names, which 

two (one boyôs 

and one girlôs) 

are not found in 

Scripture? 

 

 

A. Eunice 

B. Priscilla 

C. Judith 

D. Clara 

E. Derek 

F. Obed 

G. Reuben 

H. Joel 

 

Answer: D and E 

 

***  

 

A perspective on perils  

 

 Martin Lutherôs wife, Kate, said, ñI would 

never have known the meaning of various Psalms, 

come to appreciate certain difficulties or known the 

inner workings of the soul; I would never have 

understood the practice of the Christian life and 

work, if God had never brought afflictions to my 

life.ò  

 Martin Luther went one step further, saying, 

ñOh! His grace and goodness toward us is so 

immeasurably great, that without great assaults and 

trials it cannot be understood.ò 

ðHomiletics 

  



2011-2012 

Flower Order Form  
Please remit payment along with this form. 

 

Payments should be made out to:  Pilgrim Congregational Church  

Please indicate “altar flowers” in the memo portion of your check. 

 Ã   Altar Arrangement (1 bouquet)    $25.00   

 Ã   Narthex Arrangement (1 bouquet)    $25.00  

Special Colors:   _______________________________________________________ 

Given By: ____________________________________________________________ 

Requested Sunday(s): __ ______________________________________________ 

 Ã  In Memory Of    Ã  In Honor Of  

_____ __________________________________________________________________ 

Special Notation: ____________________________________________________ 

Contact Phone Number: _________ ____________________________________ 

 Ã   Taking Arrangement  Ã  Deliver to a shut -in  

Requested Delivery to (name and address):  

 

_____ __________________________________________________________________ 

 

If no one is specified, the flowers will be delivered to a shut -in or church member  

in the hospital.  


